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ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE JOHN CORBETT: This
is the time &nd place séheduled for the telephonic
hearing on the complaint of Anthony Neeée versus Penn
Electric Company at Docket C—26066063- I am
administrative law judge John Corbett and I have been
assigned to hear this case and render an initial -
decision.

We have on the telephone Anthony Neese
representing himself, and Matthew Totino representing
Pennsylvania Electric Compény. Mr. Totino also has'a

couple of witnesses for Penn Electric Company: Charles

Heming and Paul Grasser on the line also.

- I should note for the benefit of the parties and
the record that I am sitting in a hearing room in
Pittsburgh with a court reporter who is taking down
stenographically everything we say while‘we are on the
record, but she is also running a tape recorder backup,
so I alert all the parties to the fact that everything
we say while we are on the record is being tape
recorded. I ask the parties to get as close»té the

speaker phone as they can and speak loudly and clearly,

~and let only one party at a time talk. If you don’t

hear something that is said, please feel free to
interrupt and ask me to ask the partiés to repeat what

was said.
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Mr. Neese, I read your Complaint and the Answer in
New Matter filed by Penn Elec in this caée~' As I
understand it, there seems to be a service dispute
concerning who should pay for a line extension to
residential property'that you oﬁn, Before we begin to

hear the testimony and the merits of your complaiht,

what I ususally like to do at this point is ask the

parties if they would like to take one lastkopportunity
to discuss this matter between‘themselves’off the
record to see if the two sides can come together to
réach some kind of a reSOIution‘or settlement. At this
péint, Mr. Neese and Mr. Totino, would you like to take
a few minutes to do that?

MR. NEESE: I contacted you yesterday and I
didn’t hear anythinq,back from anybody, so I am willing
to discuss anything informaliy. |

JUDGE CORBETT: Very good. Then, what I will
do is in a minute I will leave the hearing room and the
court reporter will remain in the hearing room‘to
monitor the telephone eguipment, but she will not be
taking down anything you say while you are discussing
this matter informally. The Commission encourages
settlement, particularly in cases like this. I
personally believe it’s better for the parties to

resolve it among themselves rather than abide by my
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~decision which neither party may be happy with. So I

encourage you to settle this case, if at all possible.
The court reporter’s name is Anne»Thompson and she will
be here in the hearing room. As I said; when you are
ready for me to return to the hearing room, let her
know and she will summon me’from anbther part of the
offices. At this point -- it is approximately ten
minutes after ten and we will take a short recess while
you discuss this matter. Please give me a minutes to
leave the hearing room. Thank yéu‘ We are in recess
at this point. (A short recess was taken.)
~ JUDGE CORBETT: This is Judge Corbett once
again. We are back on the record. It is
approximately, let’s call it 10:29. Have the parties
been able to resolve this matter?
| Mr. Totino: ©No, we have not, Your Honor.

JUDGE CORBETT: Then we will begin to hear some
testimony. First of all, are there any preliminary
matters that we need to address? |

MR. TOTINO: There are not, Your Honor. I do
have a witness with me as well.

JUDGE CORBETT: And that witness’ name?

MR. TOTINO: Gary Preiss, P-r-e-~i-s-s.

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Thank you. One

moment, please. Okay. We are back on the record.
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Mr. Neese, will yoa be testifying on your own

behalf, sir?

MR. NEESE: Yes.
JUDGE Corbett: All right. Willyybu raise
your right hand and be sworn. (Witness;was sworn in.)
| ANTHONY W. NEESE
having been duly sworn, testified under oath as
follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATIOK
BY JUDGE CORBETT: k
Q Would you bégin by giving us your,full name.
A Anthony Wayne Neese.
Q I’am going to ask you a number of queétions,
Mr. Neese, about your complaint in order to bringkout
as much inforﬁation as I can aboﬁt'your situationkso

that I understand what is goingkon; I am‘going to

~ask you a lot of guestions that may repeat a lot of the

information that was in your Compiaint; and that is
because the Answer to the Complaint filed by Pennn Elec
is not evidence in the case. The evidehce that we are

going to hear today will make up the record that I will

‘use to draft a decision in this case.

Where do you live, Mr. Neese?
A My formal address is 1776 Route 110 Highway,

Indiana, Pennsylvania 15701.
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@ How long have you lived at that address, sir?

A Approximately 12 years,V

Q And as I understand it, the electric service
that you are requesting from the Pennsylvania Electric
Company is for a different location; correct?

A Correct.

Q ‘And let me ask you,‘sir, are you’a current
customer of Pennsylvania Electric Company at the
location on 1776 Routeklloinghway? |

A No, I‘m not.

Q And what serVice do you recéive there?

A I believe it is Southeast or Southeastern
REA.

Q And where is the location that you wish to

have the service provided by Penn Electric Company?

3 The formal address is 572 Blue Spruce Road,

‘Indiana, Pa.

s} Is the zip there 157017
A Correct.
Q And how long have you owned that piece of

property, sir?

A I purchased that property in,;I believe it
was May or June of 2002. |

o) And does anyone else own thatfprOperty withv

you?
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My wife.

A

Q And her name?

A Sandra Michelle Neese.

o} And can you explain té ne when did you first

contact Pennsylvania Electric Company about supplying
electric to your property?

A When I first contacted them would have been

in February or March in 2002.

Q And who did you contact?

A T contacted their 1-800 number. I believe it
was the New Line Service Department. Tt wasn’t the
Engineering Department that I spoke to. The guy’s name
that T wrote down, I believe it was Matt. I believe it
was in the Reading, Pa. office.

JUDGE CORBETT: I may have indicated it was
Penn Elec. Was it Penn Elec or GPU? l

MR. TOTINO: I believe it was GPU.
BY JUDGE CORBETT:

Q  Okay. You may continue,

A I spoke to them basically duriﬁgkan
exploratory prior to purchasing the property. There
was no existing hone sites on it so I wanted to
investigate possible costs for developing it as a home
site. I contacted the electric utility, I contacted

the phone utility, and I went as fas as I had a septic
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test done. I had a well drilled, just to make sure
that all the possible costs could be covered were
determined.

At that time, when I spoke to the people at the
utility for the electric, they indicated to within a
thousand feet -- now, they are claiming in their
resonse that it is 1500 feet, but I can remember the
thousand feet comment in my discussions with them. And
anything thereafter‘was going'ta be a charge. There
was no discussion on hoﬁ much to charge and so on and
so forth. What I determined was where I was geing to
put the home site at that point. And at that point,
that determined where I was driiling wellé and getting
the septic permit done and so on.

Q' Let me interrupt you Jjust a second. You
indicated a thousand feet, and just to make sure that
the record is clear, you understand that the
conversation was that if the home site was within a
thousand feet of existing facilities of GPU;kthat you

would not be charged for the line extension; is that

correct?
2 = That was my understanding, yes.-
0 Okay. Let me ask you, how large of a piece

of property did you purchase?

A Tt’s 49.94 acres.
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Q And just a little background information on
the location. Where is your nearest neighbor, how
close? |

A Probably from Indiana County Blue Spruce

Park, I’1l throw a number of 2500 feet. I’m not real

‘ comfcrtable’with that, but it’s a distance.

Q Fair enough. What kind of terrain? Is this
farm land or is this =--

A No, it was basically forrest. It was
timbered out a number of years ago, so it’s the whole
hilltop.

Q Did your home site have to be cleared in
ordef to put the home in?

A Yes.

Q And this Blue Spruce Road, does it have a
township number or a state route number?

A I believe it does have a township number but

I am not privy to that. According to Penn Elec’s

exhibits, it’s T 488,

Q Okay. I’m sorry to interrupt ybur narrative
on what happened. So you contacted GPU and did somecne
come out to the site? |

A No. At that time, the person that I spoke
to, oi the office that I spoke to, basically‘said

here’s the short and sweet of it, and if yoﬁ want to
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connect up the setvice, ke will send out an engineer to
give you some definite yes’s or no’s. But basically my
understanding was, as long as I was within that
thousand feet, and i1t wasn’t anything'extraordinary,
with mountaing to cross or rivers to cross, or anything
like thét, there really wouldn’t be any issues. At
that point, I don’t even own the property yeﬁ, so I
don’t want anybody coming out wasting their time to

tell me, hey, there’s not going to be a problem.

Q So you called them prior to purchasing the
property?
A Exactly, ves.
Q How far in advance té purchasing the property

did you call?

A It was probably two to three months.
Everything happened rather quickly. I had the well
drilled, my perk test, my survey, my appraisal.
Everythinguhad haﬁpened right there before the purchase
of the property.

o} And what happened next?

A I contacted them. Like I said, there was
really no concern in my mind at that point. T started
¢learing for the home site. That ﬁook a little bit
longer than I anticipated. I anticipated buiiding in

the spring, so I contacted the Penn Elec office to
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start the process of getting a temporary construction
service errected on the home site so I could start

construction on the project.

Q This was when, sir?

A It was thé fali of last year: Septenmber,
October. |

Q I think in the éomplaiht it says that in

August, you contacted Penn Elec.
A Yes. It was starting to get’closeyto~my time

that if I started to do something, I wanted to do it

prior to winter. I anticipated giving them a month or

two prior to winter setting in.

Q And who did ybu contact?

A Ultimately, I ended up talking to Chuck
Heming. It was through, once again, a number of
different offices, and when they determined where it
was and the distance that I had to go, they referred me
to Chuck.

| Q And was this a conversation that you had with
Mr. Heming over the phone?

o oa There was. I spoke to him prior to his sité
visit. He indicated some pole numbers and indicated
some’approximate disténces,in ¥ind of the direction
that I wanted to go. At that point, he wanted to set

up a meeting actually at the site to see what obstacles
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or what problems could occur. aAnd at that‘point he

indicated to me that there were some charges involved.
We didn’t talk about how much, because we didn?t:know
at the time. He just’indicatéd that there is charges

involved now. And I reiterated back to my 2002

conversation and I was told that GPU was bought out by

Penn Elec and the tariffs have changed and a number of

things have happened since that 2002 date.

o And did you meet with Mr. Heming?
A Yes, I did.
Q When did that occur, approximately? ,
A That would have been shortly thereafter the

phorie conversation, within a week orktwo,

Q Okay. Did he come out to the'site?

A He caﬁe out tb the site.

Q There is still nd‘house or structure bﬁilt?

A  There is no structure but the septic ié put
in and the well is drilled.

0 What‘were you using to power the well?

A I don't. I just dfilled the well. Thére’is
ho power there.

Q So the pump is in?

A The pump is in my garage. There is no need
to put the pump in because I had nokpower.’

Q So Mr. Heming comes out and looks at the
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situation and what was the conversation and what was
the result?

A Basically our determination was the distance

| that we needed to go. We walked the distance and we

draped some tape measures to know where if we were
going to go éverheadrto set the poles and he set some
numbers down where we were gding, where I was wanting
to do the house, and he went back to the engineering
office to get some numbers for me.

0 = Did he supply those estimates to you?

A Through a phone call. I never got anything in
writing.

Q And what did he tell you?

A In the phone call it was 300 overhead and 300
underground. It was approximately 9600 dollars. For
the footage overhead, it was going to be 7800 dollars.
I'm sorry, underground was going to be 7800 dollars.
And for the overhead service, it would be 75 hundred
dollars. &nd there was something about a rebate for
thé hnderground service, a fifty foot rebate, $390
for the uhderground service. I wasn't real clear on
that. I was pretty much blown away by the other
nunbers.

Q So you were dissatisfied with the numbers

that you received?
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A At that point, I pretty much was. I
understand inflation and I understand costs, but this
was roughly an eight thousand dollar jump‘that I hadn‘’t
anticipated on.

MR. TOTING: Your’Honor, I just want to
interject briefly an objection; This $390 rebate

concept, this is the first I am hearing of it. I don’t

‘rememberfseeing that in the Complaint.

JUDGE CORBETT: Well, we will deal with that
as we go along.
Q Mr. Neese, what is the nature of your

dissatisfaction? 1Is it that you believe the charges to

- be unreasonable or that you should not be paying any

charges at all?

A Well, I have issues with both. Originally I
was toid that there is not qding‘to bé any charge. But
I do understand that combanies are bought out for
whatever reason, profits or losses, and such, sb that
is irritating to me; but that is way beyond anybody
that we are speaking about’s control. The second part
of it is the amount of the charge to run the line.
That, to me, seems to be ~- and believe me, I do
realize there are costs incurred and man hdurs involved
and so on and so forth, but it‘just seems to hé a large

portion of money to pay the utility service, which I
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will be paying the rest of my life as long as that home

- is there. I am not saying'it's'my right to have

electric powérf I'm just saying that for the next _
hundred years,‘they are‘gping to be making a profit off
of my utility. I am,answcring‘béth of your questions.

Q You are saying yes to both,

A I am saying yeskto both. i don’t have a
problem paying a portion because there are’costs
involved, but I was also told there would be no charge
in 2002.

Q All right. Going to the second question, as
to the reasonableness of the charge, do you‘have
anything’that you want me to consider as to what would
be a reasonable,aharge for this linefextension?

A I have nothing, because that is not my
specialty as far as a dollars and cents figure. I
would very seriously entertain the chérges being in
half because,of what they incur, and from what they
will incur from my paying my utility bill for the next
how many years that I will live there. I don’t know if
that’s a doable thing. It’s still a large chunk of
money, you know, a four thousand dollar bill, but I
would entertain that.

Q That brings up a point, Mr. Neese. VWhat is

your occupation?
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A I‘WOrk for the‘Indiana Uhiversity of

Pennsylvania.
| Q What is your job title?

A My job title is -- my formal job title is
building trades forman. And I work with the landscaping
and the Maintenance Department of the university.

’Q’ Are you famiiiar at all with the costing of
electric service?

A I am familiar with it. By no means am I an
eyxpert. I réalize that the costs have gone up recently
and there are man hours involved in any project or any
work that is performed. |

Q Fair enough.

A I have some twenty some peéple underneath me

so I am very familiar with what it takes to get a job

done.
Q How long have you been in this position?
A Approximately six’years,
Q and the only other gquestion I havé for you is

~~ this may be rather obvious, but it is something I
want to make clear for the record. You and your wife
intend to li?e in a house that is constructed at this
site? |

A Yes;

Q This is for your personal residence and not
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for resale iater?
A No. It took long enough to find it.
Q Is there a structure at this 10caﬁioh now?
A There is -- I have commenced construction.

It is not completed, but I have commenced.

Q How far are you into it? Is it rough
 framing? _
A it will be constructed this week. The

construction is up.

Q Are you able to obtaih a power source for
that construction? | |

A I am using Gary right now for construction
purposes. | | |

Q  Okay. What is the relief that'you’are asking
from the Commission?

A If the cost can be somehow reduced -- I don’t
want to say -- to what I feel is a reaSonable level.
And it considerably would help me if I could go on some
kind of a payment plan., I don't want to sound poor
here, but that defintely is a cost that it wasn’t
budgeted for.

Q All right. Is there anything:eise that you
want me to understand about your situatiod or about
your'complaint that we have not covered so far?

A Just a couple of things as I was reading
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“through the tarrifs, and I am not an attofney that

understands the tariffs and all the Pa. cbdes, but
there is SOme things that were indicated as far as non
speculative single phase line extensions.

Q Okay. Perhaps before we get into that, I
think it might be better if you héld‘oﬁf on that. We
have a witness from Penn Elec who might be able to
answer some guestions with regard,to that, and if you
have something that you want to testify about that, we

will allow you to come back and testify after you hear

the tesimony from Penn Elec.

A Okay .
Q Is there anything else, sir?
A Not at this tirme. i
JUDGE CORBETT: Then we will ask Mr. Totino
if he has any questions for you?

MR. TOTINO: I do not have any questions for

‘the witness, Your Honor.

‘JUDGE‘CORBETT: Mr. Neese, is there anything
else you want me to consider? Do you have any other
witnesses or evidence that you want me to look at?

MR. NEESE: No, not at this timeg’

JUDGE CORBETT: Then we will turn to Mr.
Totino.

MR. TOTINO: Can I have five minutes just to
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confer with one of my witnesses?

JUDGE CORBETT: Five mihutes, okay. That is
rather unusual on a telephonic, but all right. Let me
do this. We will take a recess until eleven o’clock
and you can talk to your witness and T will leave the
hearing room.

MR. TOTINQ: Great. Thank you.

“JUDGE CORBETT: Just let the court reporter

know if you need me before then. I will be back in

‘here to start at eleven o‘clock. We are in recess at

this point. It is now approximately six minutes'to
eleven. We are in recess.

JUDGE CORBETT: This is Judge Corbett once
again. We are back on the record. It is 10{59 andkthe

parties have summoned me back in the hearing room, and

they indicate that they are ready to proceed;

Mr. Totine, do you have a witness to call?
MR. TOTINO: Yes. It is Mr. Paul Grasser.
| PAUL GRASSER
having been duly sworn, testified under oath as
follows: |
DIRECT EXAMINATION

JUDGE CORBETT: Would you begin, sir, by

giving us your full name? |

THE WITNESS: Paul Grasser.
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JUDGE CORBETT: And How do you spell your
last name for the couft reporter? |

THE WITNESS: G~r-a-s-s-e-r.

JUDGE CORBETT: Thank you. Mr. Totino, you
may proceed. |
BY MR. TOTINO:

Q My. Grasser, what is your business address?

A 2355 Oakland Avenue, Indiana, Pennsylvania.

Q By whom are you employed'and in what
capacity?

A I am employed by Penn Elec as é planner;

Q How long have you been employed by Penn Elec
in your current’position? |

A Since 1982.

Q  Will you describe your job duties and
responsibilities as a planner?

A I am involved in the design, planning, and
construction of the facilities necessary to accomodate
new service requests and new service upqrades, and
service relocation requests for all classes of |
customers. My duties include engineering, mapping and
prieing. |

Q And what is the purpose of your testimony

here today?

A To discuss Mr. Neese’s line extension request
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and my communications with the complainant regarding
his request.

Q Were you present at Mr. Neesé’s testimony
this morning regarding his line extension regquest to
Penn Elec in August of 2005 for his property in

Indiana, Pennsylvania?

A Yes.

 Q I'm sorry, I didn’t hear the response.

A Yes.

Q On what date did Mr. Neese contact Penn Elec

regarding his line extension request?

A August 24th, 2005.

Q And what specifically was Mr. Neese’s
request?
A He wanted electric service for a new house

that he was building in Indiana, Pa.

Q Please describe the companyfs line extension
service or how it works when a customer wants to apply
for new service?

A The customer submits an application for new
service. The applicétion is assigned internally to a
Penn Eiec designer. The Penn Elec designér typically
contacts the customer to obtain information regarding

the extension. After obtaining the necessary

information, the designer prepares a design and an
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estimate. If the cﬁstomer agrees, the company issues a
bill and right-of-way documets for the customer to
obtain the necessary right-of—ways. Upon receipt~ofv
payment and right-of-way documents, the line is
constructed and energized.

Q‘ | And how did you béCOme‘inVOlVed with Mr.
Neese's request? |

2 1 was assigned to fqllow up‘MrQ Neese’s
reguest for service on ‘August 24th, 2005.

Q And how, if at all,kdid you follow up with
Mr. Neese’s request?

A On August 25th, 2005, I contacted ’Mr. Neese
to obtain information about the property that was

relevant to his request. Mr. Neese told me that he was

~constructing a 3200 sguare foot home with oil heat and

hot water on a fifty acre parcel of land. At that

time, T told Mr. Neese that there would be a charge for

the line extension, and that he would have to obtain
the neceésary'right~of~way prior to construction. I
also asked Mr. Neese to provide the closest Penn Elec
pole number to his property.
‘ Q Aftef speékinq with Mf.‘Neese, what action
did you take, if any, regarding his request?
A Based on the conversation that I had with Mr.

Neese and the location of the company’s facilities, I
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estimated the length of the line extension to be up to

a thousand feet. Because of the length of the line

required to serve the property, the project was

forwarded to Penn Elec Engineering for design. At that

- point, my involvement in the process ended.

s} Are you familiar with the allegétions based
on the Complaint and in the hearing tbday that Mr.
Neese contacted Penn Elec in 2002 and was told that the
company would connect electricity to his property at no
charge because his home was within one thousand feet of
Penn Elec’s facility? |

A Yes.

Q Nid you have any such conversation with Mr.
Neese in 20027

A I remember a prior conversation with Mr.

Neese several years ago concerning a line extension

_ request, however, I do not remember the exact date of

the conversation.
| Q Do you have any recollection of What was said
during the conversation with Mr. Neese?

A Not specificaliy. However, regarding the
line extension, I would have told him whatever the
applicable line extension rule was at that Eime.

Q Now, based on his testimony, he testified

that he had contacted the company somewhere around
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February or March of 2002; is that not so?

A  No. The company has no records of any prior
line extension requeét from Mr. Neese other than his
request for service on August 24th, 2005.

Q I just want to take you back to 2002 briefly,
Mr. Grasser. Mr. Neese testified earlier that he |
contacted the company in either February or March of
2002 regarding a possible line extension. kDo you
recall that testimony? |

A Yes.

0 at that time, what would have been the
conpany’s line extension rule in’February or March of
20027 |

A I believe it would have been on the
residential line extensign,‘it,would have been 1500
feet.

Q Now, did Mr. Neese make any other line
extension requests for his property in Indiana, Pa.
other than the Bugust 24th, 2005 réquest?

A Can you repeat the guestion, please?

¢ Sure. Did Wvr. Neesé make any other line

extension reguest to Penn Elec for his property in

klndiana, Pa. other than the August 24th, 2005 request?

A No.

Q Mr. Grasser, do you have anything further to
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add to your testimony?

A No. |

| MR. TGTINO: The witness is available for
cross.

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Neese, do you have any
cross examination for Mr. Grasser?

| MR. NEESE: No. That is just what I
understood.

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. One pcint of
¢larification, Mr.‘Grasser, if I may. In 2002 -~ first
of all, are you familiar with,wheré Mr} Neese’s
proposed residence is located?

MR. GRASSER: Yes. |

JUDGE CORBETT: In 2002, would that have been
in the territory of GPU? | | |

MR. GRASSER: Yes. |

JUDGE CORBETT: ©Okay. 1 have no further

gquestions of you. Mr. Totino, anything further of this

witness?
MR. TCTINO: No, Your Hornor.
JUDGE CORBETT: ‘Okay. ‘You may call your next'r
witness.
MR. TOTINO: My next witness is~chérles
Heming. |

CHARLES HEMING
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having beeh duly sworn testified under cath as follows:
'DIRECT EXAMINATION
'JUBGE CORBETT: Would you begin by giving us
your full name and spelling it for the court reporter.
THE'WITNESS: Charles B. Heming, H-e-m=-i-n-g.
- JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Mr. Totino, you
may proceed.

BY MR. TOTINO:

o) Mr. Heming, what is your bﬁsiness address?

A 311 Industrial Park ROad, Johnstown, Pa.

0 Where are you employed and ih what capacity?
A I am employed by Penn Elec as an advanbéd

distribution specialist.

Q How long have you been employed by Penn Elec

in your current position?

A Since 1996.

0 Just briefly describe your job duties and

your responsibilities in your current position.

A I am involved in the design, planhiﬁgklayout
and the construction of facilities needed to give the
customer new service, also upgrades, service
relocations, and also the enQineering‘and mapping and
pricing for the custonrer.

Q What is the purpose of ycur_testimony here

today?
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A To discuss Mr. Neese'é line.exténsion request
and my communications with him.

o} Mr. Heming, were you present for Mr. Neese’s
testimony regarding his line’extensioﬁ request in

August of 20057

A VYes.

Q ‘How did you become involed with Mr. Neese’s
request? |

A As Mr. Grasser stated, due to the length of

the extension, it is the policy of the Engineering
Department to provide that design.

Q  And were you the engineer assigned to design

'the‘project?

A Yes, I was.

Q And‘when,vif at all, did you meet with Mr.
Neese to discuss this‘service request? |

‘A I tried to call him back a couple of times on

his cell phone and I had a little bit of problems; and

when I did contact him, we made arrangements and met at

the property on September 1st, 2005.
Q And what happened_duriﬁg this meeting?
A We went over a couple of differént optiohs’
after we determined the pole number that he was to come
from, and discovered the distance fo be approximately

750 feet, of which 600 feet of it would be primary line
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extension, and the remaining 150 feet would be service.
And he would prefer that service to the underground.
The three options that we discussed were all overhead

with an underground service, all underground with

underground service, and any half overhead half

underground with an underground service. At that point
I told him that there would be charges for the line

extension, and I agreed that I would give him extimates

‘on the three options, and he was ¢going to call me back

withih a week and let me know which option he was going
to take.

Q Please identify the document that should be

”

revised.

A Okay. That’s the all overhead option for the

customer service line.

JUDGE CORBETT: We will have this document
marked and identified as Penh Elec Ekhibit 1.
(Wheréupon, Penn Elec Exhibit No. 1 was marked for
identification.) |

THE WITNESS: There is actually three there
because there are three options. The second is the all
underground optioﬁ, and the third would be your'hélf
overhead half underground option, Your Honor.

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. That’s very good.
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Thank you.
Q So in other words, Mr. Heming, this document

contains the diagrams of the three proposed service

‘options that were presented to Mr. Neese?

A Yes.
Q Are you sponsoring this exhibit for purposes

of today’s hearing?

A Yes.
Q Was this docuﬁent preparéd by you?
A Yes, it was. |
Q Is this document part of the company’s

business records?

A Yes.

0 - Now, if you could, for each option, just
describe the exhibit. |

A The first exhibit is the overhead option.

What it shows you is the take off from the original

pole that is in the field currently, the line extension

of 300 feet to a pole, another line of 300 feet to

another pole, an overhead transformer on that pole,

‘with an underground service of 150 feet off of it. Also

included in it would be anchoring of both ends of the
line to hold the overhead facilities. The second
option is the underground option. It shows the same

take off pole. BAnd in this case, the facilities is all



10

11

12

13
14

16

17

18
19
20
21

22

23

24
25

Page 32

underground, 600 feet of underground primary cable to a
pad mounted transformer and 150 feet underground |
service to the house. The third optién was half
overhead, half undérgroundA Basically wﬁat that was,
it was the same thing at the begining, starting with
the same take off with an anchor behind it, 300 feet
overhead to a pole with an anchor, and the reasdn that
it is 300 feet is because that is the maximum span
distance that we can go overhead. Then the remaining
300 féet was underground to a‘pad’mounted transformer
again with 150 underground service.

I just wanted to make it clear to you that this
line that we are coming off of, nowhere anywhere‘on
this line basically do we havekother customers coming
off. It’s just what we call a subtransmission line and
it’s used to move power from one substation to another,
but, you know, it can serve people too.

JUDGCE CORBETT: What is the voltage on that,
Mr. Heming? |

THE WITNESS: 35,000. Also, there are no
facilities distributicns close that any other customers
are orn. |

JUDGE CORBETT: So this is a transmission
line?

THE WITNESS: Yes. We call it
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line extension and it included the applicable span

allowance.
Q And these are direct costs?
A Yes.
o) and what do you mean my material costs?

A Basically that is the hardware. That would be
the transformers, wires, poles, whatever is neededvto
complete the job. |

Q And how about labor costs, what,are they?

A Labor is the travel and setup time, the
nunber of crew members, and that would account for the
number of man hours to complete the jdb.

Q And would the labor costs be based bn what
type of labor rates; are they contract rates, union
rates? |

A Yes. That is based on the negotiated
contract agreement with the local union‘

Q “And what do you mean by equipmeht costs?

A That would be the equipment that is used to
construct the line extension such as the different

vehicle costs, whether it be a bucket or a bigger

truck.
Q- And what is the span allowance?
A The span allowance is the portion'of the line

extension that the customer is not charged for, and in
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subtransnission, Your Honor.

JUDGE CORBETT: That is the proper
terminology. Thank you. ’
BY MR. TOTINO:

o) Regarding the cost estimate that you
previously mentioned, and Mr. Neese mentioned in his
testimony as well, what, if at all, did you provide to
Mr Neese?

A That would have been provide& on September
8th, 2005. That was a week after the site visit;

Q and what were the estimates that you provided

Mr. Neese?

A They were the estimate of $7500 for the

overhead, $7800 for the underground, and $9600 for the

combination underground/overhead.

Q Did you charge Mr. Neese for the design\fees 
associated for these estimates? |

A No, I did not. The company typically
provides one estimate fok free and then charges design
fees for the additional estimates. HCwevar,‘in an
attempt to work with Mr. Neese, I did not charge him
for the additional estimates. |

Q  And upon what did you base your estimates?

A The estirates were based on the projected

labor, material, and eguipment costs to complete the
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this case, it would be the service portion of the line,
150 feet of underground. ‘

Q And just briefly describe the process of how
you calculated the labor, material, and equipment
charges for purposes of the estimate.

A Okay. We have a materialksystem here called
crews, and I come back and I place the materials based
on-the different options: the poleé, the transformers,
the wires onto my crews system, and it generates the
materials charges éhd the labor charﬁes associated with

those materials. Also, the gquestion c¢comes into about

_ the traveling, there is also a place in there where I

put the'one~way traveling miles to the job, and in that '
it calculates based on the'total nan hours of the ijob
how many trips that the equipment and the men will have
to make out to the job, and that also becbmes part of
the total estimate.

Q Now, back to the labor charges. I am trying
to think of an analogy. Would these charges associated
with the materials,yare they pased upon Penn Elec’s
past experiences, for example, how long it takes to
install a pole or to install 600 feet of underground?

A - Yes, they are. For poles is a good example.
You know, over the years they have installed numerous

poles and thousands and thousands of them, and they
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have caiculated an estimated time that it takes to do a
normal pole. And that would;be‘what’s in the system
and used to generate the labor hours associated with
that particular piece of equipment or material.

0 Now, what were the direct materials needed

for this project?

A Now, there are three options, of course.

Briefly, the overhead, there were two anchors and

guides, two poles, six hundred feet of underground,

primary and neutral overhead, a 25 kva overhead
transformef, 30 feet of conduit on the pole,»and‘lso
feet of underground service.

‘For the underground option, we had 30 feet of

conduit down the pole, six hundred feet of underground

primary, a 25 kva pad mounted transformer, and 150 feet

of underground service. For the total option of the
two combined, half overhead and half underground, it
was two anchors and quides agaih, one pole, three
hundred feet of overhead primary heutral, 30 feet of
conduit down the pole, three hundred feét‘of
underground primary, 25 kva pad mounted transformer,
and 150 feet of underground~service.’ ’

Q And am I correct then that based on your

prior testimony, the estimated labor charges were based

upon how long it would take to install these materials
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that you just mentioned?

a Yes, that’s correct. _

Q Now, the estimated eqdipmeht charges, what
were they based upon for this job?

A It goes back to what I said prior. The crews

 automatically calculate the charges based on the

estimated number of trips, and that's'from the distance

that I implied in there for the runway miles to the

site.

Q@  We have identified a document that should be
in front of‘yon that is marked Penn Elec CH-2. |

A Yes. This is the estimated cost breakdown Ffor
the three service options that I provided to Mr. Néese
regarding his_line‘extension request.

JUDGE CORBETT: We will have this document

marked and identified as Penn Elec Exhibit 2.
(Whereupon, Penn Elec Exhibit No. 2 was marked for

identification.)

Q Are you sponsoring this exhibit?
A Yes.
Q Was this document prepared by you or.ﬁnder

your direction?
A Yes, it was.
Q@  Is the information contained in these records

found in the company’s business records?
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A Yes.

Q If you could, just briefly describe the
exhibit.

A ,Okay.‘ if you could look at the e#hibit, it
has the three different’opﬁions, énd it breaks each of
thoée down into’labor,,materials and eguipment
necessary for that option. Okay, for the materials, I

can give you three jobs in the big ticket items that we

~are talking about. For the overhead options, the three

big ticket items would be the overhead transformer,

approximately $450, two 45 foot wooden poles at $353

each, and also the overhead wire, the total being $225,

approximately, for the total wire.

k For'thé second option, the underground option, the
two big ticket items are the pad mounted transformer‘at'
apprcximateiy a thousand dollars, and your underground
cable at $1200.

Now in the third option, you have three big ticket

items again: the transformer again, the‘pad mounted

transformer again at approximately a thousand dollars;
a 45 foot wood pole, approximately $353; and the
overhead wire of $112, approximately; and if I am not
mistaken here, there is actually one other big ticket
item here because wé also have included the underground

cable for approximately six hundred ten feet, six
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hundred ten dollars.

0 Now, in addition to those big ticket items,

I assume that the material charges included various

miscellanecus hardware needed to perfornm the |
installation? |

| A Yes! Bolts, washers, all of the'misdellaneous
hardware, whatever is needed.’

Q  After you provided the estimate, did Mr.
Neese contact Penn Elec to let the company know the
service options that he would be choosing?

A No, I was waiting for a response back to one
of‘tﬁe options that he would have chosen.

Q and what is the current status of the
project? |

A Well, due toithé‘IQCk,of no response, the
project was basically closed on Jan. 31ist, 2006 due to
the inactiviﬁy;.and if Mr. Neese would like to proceed
with the project, he will have to reapply at this time.
That is the normal procedure. | \

Q Are you familiar with the allegations raised

in the Complaint that Mr. Neese was told he had te dig

‘a ditch, purchase conduit, and provide a 16 foot

right-of-way and pay $7800?
A Yes.

0 And are you also familiar that in the
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Complaint, Penn Elec fold him the conduiﬁ would cost
approximately a thousand dollars?

MR. NEESE: That wasn‘t told by then.

JUDGE CORBETT: I‘m sorry, Mr. Neese, I
believe you jumped in there. If you disagreé’with
anything that they say, then youﬂwill have & right to
come back and cross examine. At this point, unless
there is an objection, we will listen to the teétimony
from the witness. Thank you. '

THE WITNESS: Will you repeat the question,
Matt?

MR. TOTINO: Sure.

0 Are you familiar with the allegations raised

in the Complaint that Mr. Neese was told he had to dig

a ditch, purchase conduit at an estimated cost of a
thousand dollars, provide a 16 foot right-of-way at the

cost of $78 for, I believe, the underground service

opticn?
A Yes.
Q Do you agree with this allegation?
A only in part. During the on-site visit on

September 1st of 2005, I informed Mr. Neese of the
right-of-way and trenching the right-of-way with the
underground service option, and I provided him with the

estimate of approximately $7800 for that'option; ;
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ngeVer, deid not tell him that the-condﬁit éost was a
thousand dollars. I don‘t know what the cost is for
conduit. |

QO  Are you familiar with the allegations raised
in the Complaint that Mr. Neese was told that if this

was a commercial line extension, there would be no

charge?
A Yes.
Q And do you agree with this allegation?

A No, I did not tell him thét there would be no
charge for the commercial extension. Réther, I said
that with the commercial eXtension; the company applies
low credit to offset some of the line extension charges
and that,iSVCQnsistent with Rule 7 of Penn Elec’s
tariffs. o

Q Now, were you present this morning for Mr.
Neese’s testimony when he discussed a $390 rebate with
respect to the underground servige option?

A | Yes.

0 And do you have any knowledge of what that

5390 rebate is?

A He was told there would be a service credit,
and at the time, it was $319.
Q What does that service credit represent?

A That would have been the service line, the
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underground 150‘feet portion of his job at that time.
Q Thatkwouid be the span allowance that you
previously referenced?' |
A Yeso |
Q Do you have anytﬁing futther to add to your
testimony?
A No, I do not.
MR. TOTINO: Mr. Heming is available for
Cross. |
JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Neese, do you have any
cross éxaminatian for Mr. Heming?‘ |
MR. NEESE: Not at this tine.
MR. CORBETT: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Heming.
I have no gquestions. Mr. Totino?
MR. TOTINO: My third and final witness is
Gary Pleiss.
GARY PLEISS
havihg been duly sworn, testified under oath as
follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
JUDGE CORBETT: Would you begin,’please, by
giving us your full name and spell your last name for
the ¢ourt‘reporter‘
THE WITNESS: My name is Gary Pleiss,

pel=e~i=g«s,
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JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Totino, you may proceed.
MR. TOTINO: Thahk you, Your Honor.
BY MR. TOTINO: | |
Q Please give us your business address for the
record.

A 1800 Pottsville Pike in Reading, Pennsylvania

19605. | |

Q By whom are you employed and in what
capacity? k |

A I am employed by First Energy Services as a

senior business analyst in the Rates and Regulatory
Affairs Department. '

Q Would you describe briefly the relationship
of First Energy Services and Penn Elec?

A First Energy Services does‘rates and
regulatory affairs work for all First Energy companies;

one of which is Penn Electric Company.

Q How long have you been with the company?
A Twenty-six years. |
Q How long have you been in your current
position? |

A About ten years.
‘Q' - Will you describe your job duties and
responsibilities in your current position?

A I am basically responsible for tariff
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intérpretation and rates dESign’for Metropolitan Edison
Company, Pehnsylvania Electric Company, and |
Pennsylvania Power Company, in addition to electric
generation of our tariffs.

Q Eased4on your work experience, is it fair to
say that you have a working knowledge énd éxpertiée in
the interpretation and implementation and enforcement
of Penn Elec’s tariffs? |

A Yes.‘

Q Are you familiar with the allegations made by
Mr. Neese in the hearing today?

A Yes.

") What is the purpose of your testimony?

A To discuss Penn Elec’s rules set forth in the

company tariff.

Q Please identify the document that is in front
of you that will be marked Penn Elec Exhibit 3.
A Rule 7 of Penn Elec’s retail service tariff.

JUDGE CORBETT: This document will be so

' marked and identified.

(Whereupon, Penn Elec Exhibit No. 3 was marked for
identification.)

‘Q  Are ydu sponsoring this exhibit‘for the
purposes of today’s hearing? |

A Yes, I am.
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0 Does Penn Elec’s tariff contain a rule

regarding right-of-way extensions?

A Yes.

Q  And what rule is that?

by That would be Rule 7.

Q Has Rule 7 been aﬁprbVed by thé CommisSion?
’A Yes.

o) When did the current provision of Rule 7 take

effect?

A on April 12, 2002.

- Q Aﬁ this point, I would like to direct your
attention to some of the provisibns of Ruie 7. What is
the subject of Rule 7 a. 1?>

A Rule 7 a. 1 lists the definitions that are

‘used throughout the rest of the line extension rules.

Q And how about 7 a. 2, what does this section
cover?
A This covers the reguest for a non-gpeculative

single line extension which are requests for line
extensions to a permanent residéntial house. That
would apply in this case to Mr. Neeée's regquest.
Q And what does Rule 7 require generally in
terms of costs for the line extension?
A As a result of a line extension or any other

reguest that results in expansion of a company’s
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facilities, a portion of a system‘upgrading or any
other change or modification to a compahy’s electric
system,fthg applicant or customér shall ‘pay all costs
set;forﬁh as speCified in Rule 7. Rule 7 furﬁher |
defines the obligation of the applicant or the customer
as well as the company. k

Q If Penn Elec did not charge cﬁstomers the
cost‘of line extensions, how wouid the compahy recover
the cost of line extensions?

’Af You would have to socialize the rates of all
custoners. infthat case; all dustomers would,sharé the
cost for a few customers fequesting the line extension.

Q And what are thé company’s line extension
obligations under Rule 77

A Under Rule 7, under page 31 of Rule 7,

vesseﬁtially the company’s obligation is to own all line

extensions. The company is also required to provide

the applicable span allowance to the customer. The

company does the engineering layout and estimation of

the constrhction costs. And the company cannot begin
construction until all the proper right-of-way is
received and payment is‘received from the customers.

Q And are these'obligations the same for both
overhead and underground line extensions?

A Yes, they would be.
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Q What are the_customer’s’obligations with
respect tb non-speculative line extensions? ;

A The customer would be required to @ay the
conpany’s ditect material and direct labor costs
associated with the line extension except for the fee
span allowance, and that would be the case for

underground and overhead line extensions. The customer

‘would have to provide all of the trenching, excavating

and’backfillihq for underground line extensions. The
customer would be responsible for any rough grading and
tree trimming that would be‘neceséary to construct thé
line extension and that would be the caée for
underground and overhead line extension. And the
customer would also provide all the necessary right—-of-
way for any overhead or undefline extension.

Q And what are all the direct material costs as
defined by the tariff?

A If I could direct your attention to page 29,

the direct material costs are essentially the direct

material such as the direct cost, purchase price of

materials viewed by the company in the line extension.
This would include thingsylike wires, hardware, etc.

Q And how about direct labor costs?  How is
that defined by the tariff? |

A Again, if I could direct your attention to
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page 29 of the tariff, the direct labor costs would be
the pay and expenses of company employees directly

attributable to work performed, excluding construction,

‘overheads or payroll taxes, workmen’s compensation

expenses or similar expenses.

Q By the way, Mr. Pleiss, why are customers

responsible for trenching and backfilling underground

extensions? ;

A Expecialiy if the company‘s standard désign
is overhead, it i3 more cost effective to install and
maintain.

Q Mr. Pleiss, you just mentioned that Rule 7 a.
2, which deals with non-speculative line extension
pipe, was in Mr. Neese’s request; isn't‘that so?

A Yes. |

0 And why is that the case?

’A Mr. Neese bought service for a permanent
residential house which is considered a non-speculative
single phase line extension under the tariff;

Q Based on the testimony presented today, and

~your knowledge surrounding this question, and your

knowledge of the terms, did Penn Elec comply with Rule
7 here?
A Yes, it did.

) And please explain your basis for your
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conclusion that Penn Elec complied with Rule 7 in this
case.

A Wwell, Penn Elec properly concluded this was a

non-speculative line extension. It engineered the

project and provided an estimate of the costs based on
labor and material, and applied the appliéable span
aliowande. However, no construction ever commernrced
because Mr. Neese did not follow through with the
application. |

Q dnder Rule 7, ﬁnder what circumstances is
the applicant charged for the conduit?

A When the expenses exceed the allowance listed

by the tariff.

Q And was this the case with this request?
A Yes.
Q I notice that Mr. Neese was not provided an

itenized breakdown of the estinmated costs in terms of
labor, material, etc. Does Penn Elec require that the

company provide such a breakdown as part of the

estimate?
A No.
Q Are you familiar with the ailegations raised

in the Complaint and at this hearing today that back in
2002 Penn Elec told Mr. Neese it would connect

electricity at the property at no charge?
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Yes, I am.

And was Penn Elec’s Rule 7 in effect back in

For nmost part of thé year‘ The current rule
effect April 12, 2002.

S0 were you élsc~here for Mr. Neese’'s

this morning where he indicated he contacted
in February or March of 20007

Yes.

And at that time, would the current Rule 7
in effect?

No. That was not in effect until April of

And prior to the current Rule 7, was the
prior line extension different?
Yes, it was.

And how was the prior rule different than the

current version?

A

customer,

The prior Rule 7 gave the residential

in this case, the non-speculative customer,

an allowance of 1500 feet.

Q
version?
A

spans and

And how does that compare to the current

The current version, the customer gets two

the privata right-of-way.
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Q And were the revisions that were in effect in

April 12, 2002, weréythéy publically filed with the

Commission?
A Yes . they were.
Q And what was the rationale for the change in

the line extension rule?

A “The Commission reguested the company to
review the change in the line éxtension policy and,at
that‘point the customer used the line extension policy,
Rule 7, and decided it could not subsidize the;cost of
the line extension and it should therefore be provided
by the customer. | o |

Q Wasg the company feqhired to notify the public
of the changes in the line extension?

A No. However, all of the filings made by the
company regarding the revisions were publically.
available at the Commission. It would be difficult to

know how many potential customers may one day need a

- line extension.

Q  Did other electric companies also revise
their line extension rule?
| A Yes, they did, but I am not directly familiar
with the details of such revision. ’
Q  So based on the substantive timing of the

changes to Rule 7, if Mr. Neese would have contacted
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‘Penn Elec and applied for service before April 11 of

2002, the prior Rule 7 would have been applicable?'

A Yes. |

Q@  And that would have meant that his line
extension would have been'dona at no charge if it wés
1500 feet of Penn Elec’s facility?

A That is cdrrect.

Q  And for line extention credit‘submitted on or
after April 12, 2002, such as Mr. Neese requested in
Auguét of 2005, am I correct that the current Rule 7
would apply?

A Yes.

Q That would mean that the customer’s
responsibility was to pay‘the,cost of the line
extension in excess of the fee allowance?

A That’s correct.

Q And do you have anythihg furthér to add to
your testimony? |

A No, I do not. ‘
MR. TOTINO: The witness is available for 4
cross. |
JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Mr. Neese, do you
have any questions of Mr. Pleiss? ‘
MR. NEESE: . No. |

JUDGE CORBETT: ©One moment, please.
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Do you have anything further, Mr. Totino?

MR. TOTINO: No, Your Hohor. |

JUDGE CORBETT: Are you moving into evidence
youf exhibitg?

MR. TOTINO: I move into evidence Penn Elec’s

~Exhibits 1, 2 and 3.

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Neese, do you have any
objection to their admission?

MR. NEESE: No.

JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Penn Elec’s -
Exhibite 1, 2 & 3 are hereby admitted into the record.
(Whefeupon, Penn Elecfs Exhibits 1, 2~& 3"were admitted
into evidence.) | |

Anything further then, Mr.‘Totino?

kMR. TOTINO: No, Your Honor.

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Neese, I interrupted you
at one point indicating thatkyou wéuld have the right

to come back with any testimony that you believe may

need corrected. Now it is your chance to do that, sir.

| MR. NEESE: For clarification on the thousand
dollars for the conduit, that was never referred to me
from Penn Elec. I at all points in time understood
that would be my cost incurred and that théy would
provide ne with4épecifications and I would purchase the

conduit.
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JUDGE CORBETT: Okay.
MR. NEESE: I have another possible gquestion
here. On the $319 for the service credit, I believe it

was 390, but Chuck Heming’s testimony indicated 319. I

just did some guick math here, and when I took the line

cost charges for the entire project, théy came up with
like $10.40 a foot, and what they are indicating is 150
foot for the house line extension, and that totals up
to $1500.60. But in calculation, I’m onlyrgetting a
$319 credit. I am confused on that dollar amount and
how it’s arrived at.

JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Tt’s a little

unsual, but I think that is a question for Mr. Heming.

'Mr. Heming, we will call you back and ask you if you

can answer that question.
CHARLES HEMING
having been recalled as a witness, testifieé‘under oath
as follows: |
CROSS EXAMINATION

MR. HEMING: Mr. Neese, you are basing that
bn the cost I gave you for the underground cable?

MR. NEESE: Okay. Don’t forget that is
underground primary cable at 35 kv. The service cable
to your house is a different size and a different

rating. It is only 600 volt. So the cost per footage
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is considerably less. I do not have that éosﬁ per foot
in front of me. But we are talking about a totally
different kind of wire. We are télking about cable to
provide primary at 35 kv versus 600 volt rated cable

that goes to your meter box and gives you your 142

- meter volts to your house.

JUDGE CORBETT: Does that answer your

guestion, Mr. Neese?

MR. NEESE: Yes, to a degree. I am still
stuck on the justification on all of the‘COStSu wWhat I
am céncerned about is the $319 for the cable that,‘
meanwhile, if I had built the house and been aware of

this and built the house closer to the subtransmission

line, the cost not only would be incurred by Penn Elec

for the wire, it would havé'been also incurred by the
transformer, and everything would have been incurred if
I would have been within that 180 feet, according to

their tariff. But if I am longer than that 180 feet; I

am required to pay for that transformer and I am

required to pay for the wiring costs assocmated with
that. An I understanding that correctly7

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Again, I’ﬁ not sure if
that is a gquestion for Mr. Heming,klysuppose.

MR. TOTINO: Can I'ihterject briefly, Your

Honor?
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JUDGE CORBETT: This is whom?
MR. TOTINO: This is Mr. Totino.
JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. |
REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. TOTINO: |
0 Mr. Heming} just so we ére all clear; why

don‘t you explain the $319 credit versus the allowance

that you actually applied here?

A The $319 credit was based‘onylao'foot span
for that wire type and that number was a number that we
had come up with on our interpretation of the tariff at
that time. The actual credit that I did give to the
customer was the actual underground service and that is
just the number that was determined by us based on the
average service that was the allowance.

RECROSS EXAMINATION
BY MR. NEESE: |
Q That number is baéeé on thé first 180 feet

from the top transmission line?

A No. 1It’s service line only.
Q Or from the transformer tec the house?
A Yes. The transformer still would have been

your cost no nmatter what.
Q Even if I would have been within the 180

feet?
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A Yes, You are the only customer served off
that transformer.

JUDGE CORBETT: And as I understand the
reason being that the service taken off of the
subtransnission line would be a 35 kv, and that would
have  to be stepped down to at least sﬁo‘volts fof the
distribution line.

MR. HEMING: That is correct ih part. Six
hundred volts just is the rating of the cable. It’s
actually stepped dbwn,to a 12240 volt applicable for
your house. |

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Very good. I didn’t
get the technical information but that’s an enqineering‘
thing and I am not an engineer. So that is because it
had to be stepped down wherever it was going to be
placed?

MR. HEMING: Correct.

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. TOTINO:

Q Just so we are clear, Mr. Heming, the $390
figure that‘you mentioned, that is just a credit that
Penn Elect thought it should apply company wide across
the board at the time of the exténsion as a span |
allowance?

A That 1s correct.
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Q¢  And in this case, however, you based the span
alloﬁance on the actual dost of the service line?
A Yes. |
MRg NEESE: Your Honor.
JUDGE CORBETT: Is this Mr. Neese?

“MR. NEESE: Yes. Can I refer to Rule 7,
sectioh 2, the non~specuiative single phase line
extension?

JUDGE CORBETT: A1l right. Is this a question
or is this testimony?

MR. NEESE: It is testimony or a

clarification, maybe.

JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Reading through
this paragraph, which I believe pertains to me, " the
company shall provide to the applicant at no charge one
span of conductor and related matérials on. private
right-of-way for each line extension, including the
service line to permanent residential customers." One

span of conductor, which I understand how Chuck has

arrived at that figure, the related material, would

that not include a transformer, because you can’t run
35,000 volts to my home? |

JUDGE CORBETT: ©Okay. I am not sure which
party would be responsible for answering that‘quéstion.

It is probably Mr. Pleiss. I will let that up to Mr.
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Totino. -
- MR. TOTINO: VYes, Mr. Pleiss can answer that
guestion.

GARY PLEISS

| having been recalled as a witness, testified under oath

as follows:
CROSS EXAMINATION
MR. PLEISS: If I understand the gquestion
correctly, is the transformer part of the related
material, and the answer to that’is no. The related
material woﬁld be directly related to the nuts and
bolts, and things like that, and not the,transfo:mer.
JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Anything further, Mr.
Neese? |
MR. REESE: No.
JUDGE CORBETT: Anything further, Mr. Totino?
MR. TOTINO: I do have a couple of questionsk
for Mr. Pleiss because I want to clarify something.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION |
BY MR. TOTINO:

0 Mr. Pleiss, I want to refer YOU to the
tariff, Penn Elec Exhibit No. 3, in the section that
you just reviewed with Mr;’NeeSe regarding the span
allowance. Can you clarify the span allowance that

Penn Elect provides now versus at the time of Mr.
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Neese’s request? |

‘A At the time of‘Mr. Neese’s request, the
company interpreted the language of the tariff to be
only one span of wire as an allowancé. The tafiff
reads one span of conductor, including the service
line, and we had interpreted that to be one span of
wire. Subsequent to a recent decision, the company
changed the interpretation of that rule and now gives
two spans of wire in a public right~of-way.

Q If Mr. Neese reapplied for service, he would 
receive the span allowance that the company is
currently providing?

A The public right-of-way; that is correct.

MR. TOTINO: Nothing further, Your Honor.

MR. NEESE: I didn’t hear that last response.

JUDGE CORBETT: I think maybe we need to go
back over the question and the answer égain for the
court reporter, and for the witness, and Mr. Neese.
BY MR, TOTINO:

0] Mr. Pleiss, if Mr. Neese reapplied for
gervice, am I correct that the company would provide
the Span allowance that it is currently providing in
that span? | ’

A In the public right-of-way, that is correct.

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Anything else, Mr.
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- Totino?

MR. TOTINO: I do actually have something for

Mr. Heming because it kind of relates to this issue,

~and again, I apologize, but I want to make sure that

everybody understands what we did.

JUDGE CORBETT: I understand. We are kind of
junping around a little bit. I’don’t‘normally like to
do that, but I think it may make sense this way. I
will allow you to do that. Before we jnmpkto Mr.
Héming, Mr. Neese, do you have any further questions of
Mr. Pleiss? |

RECROSS EXAMINATION
BY MR. NEESE:

Q My understanding is the two spans of credit
allowances’is based on a prior commissioh rﬁling; am I
understanding correctly? |

A Yes, that is cbrrect‘

Q That being said, that span is based on 180
feet?

A Yes, it would be a span allowance of =- what
in fact we are doing right now, we are calculating -the
average cost of two spans of wire. That will be the
credit that we are going %2 apply in all situations, so
whether it be overhead or underground, the-customer

will always be credited for the span.
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So that one span is tentative to 180 feet?

Q

| A Actually, they both would be 180 feet.
Q Right, 360 feet total.
A Right. |

MR. NEESE: Thank you, Your Honor.
JUDGE CORBETT: You are welcome. Any further
guestions of Mr. Pleiss?
MR. NEESE: No.
- JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Totino, any further
direct for Mr. Heming? '
MR. TOTINO: Yes, Your Honor
JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Let’s do that.
| GARY PLEISS |
having been recalled as a witness, testified under oath
as follows:
FURTHER REDIRECT TESTIMONY
BY MR. TOTINO: |
Q Mr. Heming, I want to make sure we are clear.
When we applied the span allowahce to Mr. Neese’s
estimate, you mentioned that you had applied it for the
service line?
A Yes.
Q | Do you know what the amount of the allowance
that you applied was?

A Yes. Actually for the overhead transformer
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with the underqround séfvice, it was $759‘ And for the
two;opﬁicns‘whefe it was an underground tfansformer
‘witb an underground service, it was $S48;
| MR. TOTINO: Nothing further.
" JUDGE CORBETT: 2&ny questions, Mi. Neese?
MR. NEESE: Not at this time.
JUDGE CORBETT: Anything further, Mr. Totino?
MR. TOTINO: No, Your Honor. ’ |
JUDGE CORBETT: Anything further, Mr. Neese?
MR. NEESE: No. |

JUDGE CORBETT: I do have a question for you,

Mr. Neese, just to again clarify the record. Looking

at Penn Elec Exhibit 1, the first diagram, page 1, it
shows a diagram of your hoﬁse and the subtransmission
line of Penn Elec. Do ycu know where your house is
located in relation to the subtransmissicnfline of Penn
Elect? Are you familiar with whefe the subtransmission
line of Penn Elec is physically located?

MR. NEESE: Yes. It physically cuts right

.across my property.

JUDGE CORBETT: It is on youf property?

MR. NEESE: Corfect. |

JUDGE CORBETT: All right. Thank yéu very
much. I wanted to make sure that there were no

intervening property owners involved here. Thank you.
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Mr. Totino, do you have any closing statements
that youkwould like to make? |
MR. TOTINO: No, Your Honor.

 JUDGE CORBETT: Any closing statement that

€3

you would like to make, Mr. Hcase

MR. NEESE: No.

JUDGE CORBETT: I thank the parties for their
participation and cooperation, and so that you
understand the procedure from this point, I will wait
to receive a copy of the‘traﬁscript of this morning’s
hearing. I will receive the transcript within the next
month., As ny schedule permits, I will sit down and

draft a decision in this case. That decision will be

- filed with the Commission in Harrisburg within 90 days

after receipt of the transcript. 1f you disagree with
anything that is stated in the decision, you have the
right to file what are called Exceptions. There will

be an instructional letter that accompanies the

: decision which outlines the procedure to follow if you

wish to file any Exceptioéns. Please note that the

_Exceptions must be filed within the deadline that will

be provided in the instructional letter, otherwise the

Commission will not review any late filed Exceptions.
Does either party have any question with regard to the

procedure?
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MR"NEESE: Yes, Your Honor, I do.

JUDGE CORBETT: Because I have commenced the
construction of this home, if i do obtain service, if I
do choose td obtain service at this point, and your
ruling’wauld come down as possibly a refund or even
more charge to myself, is that a doable scenario ih
order for me to obtain electric service to my home? Am
I going to interfere with anybody’s preceedihgs or
anybody’s rulings?

JUDGE CORBETT: No. Procedurally, if you wish
to obtain service from Penn Elec in the meantime, you
can do that, and any ruling I would make would not
jeopardiZe any rights that’you have under this
proceeding. I think that is what your question was.

MR. NEESE: Yeah, I need to obtain’service.
Whether it/s full charge or thirty thousand dollars, I
need to obtain service. |

JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. And you can’t wait
four months to do that.

MR. NEESE: I can’t wait for the ruling,
exactly. And I don’t want to jeopardiza anybody else’s
pfocedures. |

JUDGE CORBETT: No, you will not be |
jeopardizing any rightsvthat you may have in this

proceeding.



10
11
12

13

14

15
16
17
18
19

20

21
22
23

24

25

Page 66

MR. NEESE: So at that point, if there would

be any type of a refund,'you would issue some type of a

- refund?

JUDGE CORBETT: I don’t want to get into what
I may or may not do oﬁ this. I think X have taken it
as far as I can do anything.

MR. NEESE: Okéy. I just don’t want to spend
the money‘and find out that I have got to go to another
court hearing to get the money back.

JUDGE CORBETT: No, I understand that.

S0 any further questions or anything else?

MR. NEESE: While I have everybody on the
line, who would I contact to initiate service again?

| MR. HEMING: I will take that, Matt.

JUDGE CORBETT: I believe that was Charles
Heming.

MR. HEMING: Mr. Neese, 1-800-545-7741 to
apply for residential use service.

MR. NEESE: Okay. Do I need to refer to you?

MR. HEMING: Yes. It’s going to come back to
me. That’s my territory. | '

JUDGE CORBETT: Anything further from the
parties, anything else they would like to diséuss
before we adjourn? Okay. I thank the parties for

their participation and cooperation and the hearing is
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Thank you all very much. Good-~bye now,

now adjourned.
(Whereupon, at 12:00 p m;, the hearing was concluded.)
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ESTIMATED COST BREAKDOWN FOR THE THREE SERVICE OPTIONS
7 PROVIDED TO ANTHONY NEESE IN SEPTEMBER OF 2005

OVERHEAD SERVICE QPTION

Labor $4,609.88
Materials $2,329.80
Equipment ' $592.81
Total $7.532.49 HOA
| EQ o ENT
o L\,!ﬁ\;g I Y \
L S I
UNDERGROUND SERVICE OPTION u‘ﬁ’-‘Q/ ER
Labor $3,160.91 ,
Materials $4,303.78 ‘

" Baquipment - $363.21 | Y T |
Equipmen | $‘63; o‘ﬂ'KETE
Total _$7.827.90 AUG 1 0 2008

OVERHEA‘D/UNDERGROUND SERVICE OPTION

Labor $4,418.68

Materials $4,585.93

- Equipment $607.48

Total $9.612.09
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EXH!BIT

' PENNSYLVANIA ELECTRIC COMPANY Electric P;’U.C. No. 77 (Supp.

First Revised Page 27
Superseding Original Page 27

) ue 5 Dposits (continued) !}: C) L@ L::’fj

%

Right-of-Way

GENERAI mssmma RB?I]{LATIONS

Gl

exclusive judgmert, until the Customer dzscontmues service or the Company determines that
the Customer has established a satisfactory payment record. Upon discontinuance of al
Company service and payment in full of all charges and financial guarantees, the Company
shall refund the deposit or deduct any unpaid amounts from the deposit and refund the
difference, if any, to the Customer. The deposit shall no longer acerie interest upon the
discontinuance of service.

Deposits from Residential Customers shall bear simple interest at the rate of the average of

one-year Treasury Bills for September, October and November of the previous year, payable
annually without deductions for taxes thereon unless otherwise required by law. The interest
rate shall become effective on January | of each year. All other Customer deposits shall bear

simple interest at the rate of six percent per annum, payahle annuanvD o c KETE D ;
| “AUG 10 2006

An Applicant (and/or any existing Customer seeking additional service) requesting service
from the Company shall grant to the Company, without charge, a right-of-way for all
Company facilities over, through, across and/or along the property owned or controlled by
the Applicant/ Customer in order to provide electric service to the Applicant/ Customer,
unless a valid and continuing right-of-way has already been gramed to the Company by such
Applicant / Customer or any predcecessor.

The Company shall not be obligated to provide any electric service to an Applicant/
Customer until the Company has received and/or obtained satisfactory rights-of-way and/or
permits from, but not limited to, the Applicant/ Customer, applicable Government agencies,
railroad owners or other property owners. Any right-of-way or permit fees, either initial or
recurring, or other charges in connection with rights-of-way for providing service to an
Applicant / Customer, shall be paid for by the Applicant / Customer. '

Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades

o (€
The standard service provided by the Company for delivery of electric energy to a Customer
under this Tariff, whether Delivery Service or Full Service, regardless of delivery voltage,
shall beﬁpE.Oézrhcad Distribution Lines, except as noted in any Rate Schedule, Subject to

EIVED

UL 05 g0 (C) Change

PA PUBLIC cun
LT ,
SECRETARY: YCSF'?”EA;’SSION |

[ssued: January 3, 2002 Effectivet April 12, 2002
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Rule 7 -Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades

the requirements of this Tariff, the Company shall extend its 34,500 volt or less Distribution
Lines to Applicants. Any request for electric service that requires the extension, removal,
relocation or change of the Company’s existing Distribution Lines shall be provided as set
forth in this Rule 7. Applicants requesting a Line Extension shall, at the Company's
discretion, execute the Company’s standard Line Extension contract. Any Customer served
by a Line Extension completed before the effective date of this Rule 7 shall be subject to the
terms and conditions of its existing Line Extension contract and the Company’s then-
applicable Line Extension tariff, rules and regulations.

a. Line Extensions
(1) Definitions

Any capitalized term used in this Rule 7 that is not otherwise defined herein shall
have the meaning set forth in Rule 3 of this Tariff. For the purpose of this Ru?e 7,

‘the following definitions shall apply:

, H{C)
Applicant - Any person, corporation or other entity that (i) desires to receive from
the Company electric or any other service provided for in this Tariff, (ii) complies
completely with all Company requirements for obtaining electric or any other
service provided for in this Tariff, (m) has filed and is awamng Company approval
of its application for service, and (iv) is not yet actually receiving from the
Company any service provided for in this Tariff. An Applicant shall become a
Customer for purposes of this Tariff only after it actually starts receiving the
applicable service(s) from the Company under this 1 anf f.

Cash Adv ance - A refundable contribution in cash from an Apphcant for those
costs associated with a Line Extension, increased for applicable taxes as specified
in Rule 8, which is held by the Company in a non-interest bearing account,

Ccmtractor Costs - The amounts paid by the Company for work performed by a
contractor retained by the Company. ;

(C) Change

Issued: April 26, 2002 ~ | Effective: May 6, 2002
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgradcs {continued)

Contributions in Aid of Construction (*CIAC”) - A non-refundable contribution
in cash from an Apﬁhcam for those costs associated with a Line Extension, and/or

{ree trimming, brush clearance and related activities or those costs associated with

Temporary Service or the relocation of Company facilities, increased for applicable

taves as specified in Rule 8.

©
Customer - Any person, partnership, association, corporation, or other entity (i) in
whose name a service account is listed, (ii) who cccupies or is the ratepayer for any
premises, building or structurc, ctc. or (iii) is primarily responsible for payment of
bills. A Customer includes anyone taking Full Service or Delwery Service under
this Tariff.

Developer - The person or entity responsible for constructing and providing

improvements in a Development, including, but not limited to, streets, sidewalks
~ and utility-ready lots.

| (©)

Development - A planned project which is developed by a Developer for electric
service set out in a recorded plot plan of five (5) or more adjoining unoccupied lots
for the construction of single-family residences, detached or otherwise, mobile
homes, or one (1) or more five-unit apartment houses, all of which are intended for
year-round occupancy, if electric service to such lots necessitates extending the
Company’s existing Distribution Lines.

Distribution Lines - An electric supply line and related equipment of
untransformed voltage from which energy is delivered (o one (1) or more Service
Lines. :

Direct Labor Costs - The pay and expenses of Company employzes directly
attributable to work performed, excluding construction overheads or payroll taxes,
workmen's compensation expenses or similar expenses.

Direct Material Costs - The purchase price of materials used, excluding related
stores (i.c. warehousing) expenses. In computing Direct Material Costs, proper
allowance shall be made for unused materials recovered from temporary structures,
and for discounts allowed and realized in the purchase of materials.

Line Extension(s) - The extension of the Company’s distribution system from the
nearest suitable and available Distribution Line to the Service Line which will
provide service to the Customer

Issued: April 26, 2002 B Effective: May 6, 2002
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(C) Change
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)

Non-Speculative Line Extension - A Line Extension for a Permanent Residential
Customer under which the Company has taken into account various factors
including, but not limited to, Customer location, rate classification, projected
Company revenues, permaneticy of use, primary residence and prospect of use by
future Customers, and has deemed the cost for the Line Extension ta be reasonable
for the Company to incur. ’
| | ©
Permanent Residential Customer - A Customer occupying a dwelling or mobile
home on a permanent foundation which is the Customer’s primary residence
oceupied year-round for normal living purposes and including: (i) electrical wiring -
confornming with the National Electrical Code and the Company’s service ‘
installation policies; (ii) a permanently installed heating system; (iii) permanently
installed plumbing and sewage systems and (iv) thermal insulation meeting
minimum standards as contained in this Tariff in effect at the time service is
provided.

Private Right-of-Way - The right-of-way or easement for electric facilities on,
over, under, across and/or through real or other property owned by an individual or
entity which is not a governmental, municipal or mher pubht, body to provide Full
Service or Delivery Service,

Public Right-of-Way - The right-of-way or easement for electric facilities, subj,cct

- 1o reasonable permitting, on, over, under, across and/or through real or other
property owned by a governmental, mummpal or other public body to provide Full
Service or Delivery Service.

Service Line - An electric supply line from the Distribution Line to the Customer’s

metering point from which electric service is delivered to the Customer. ‘
()

Speculative Line Extension - A Line Extension in which the Company has taken

into account various {actors including, but not limited to, Customer location, rate

classification, projected Company revenues, penmanency of use, primary residence

and prospect of limited use by future Customers, and has deemed the cost of the

Line Extension to be unreasonable for the Compan) to incur,

(C) Change

ssued: April 26, 2002 o | Effective: May 6, 2002
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)

@

Subdivider - The person or entity responsible for dividing a tract of land into
building lots, to form a Subdivision, that are not 1o be sold as utility-ready lots.

| ©)
Subdivision - A tract of land divided by a Subdivider into five (3) or more

adjoining unoccupied lots for the construction of single-family residences, detached
or otherwise, or apartment houses, all of which are intended for year-round
occupancy, if electric service to such lots necessitates extending the Company's
existing Distribution Lines.

Temporary Electric Service ~ A Service Line, meter and/or other work supplicd
by the Company to the Customer for electric service over a defined pcnod usually
less than one (1) year. : ;

Nan-Speculatwe Single Phase Line Extension

Company Obligations |

As used in this Rule 7, a span of conductor is approximately equal to 180 feet. The
Company shall construct, own and maintain alf Line Extensions. The Company

shall provide an Applicant, at no charge, up to three (3) spans of conductor, three
(3) poles and related material on Public Right-of-Way for each Line Extension,

“including the Service Line. The Company shall provide an Applicant, at no charge,

one (13 span of conductor and related material on Private Right-of~-Way for each
Line Extension, including the Service Line, to serve a Permanent Residential
Customer. The number of spans provided to an Applicant / Customer at no charge
shal) be referred to in this Rule 7 as the span allowance, The Company’s
engineering layout shall be the sole basis used for determining the design of the
Line Extension and/or Service Line. Any additional Line Extension and/or Service
Line costs in excess of those costs assumed by the Company undcr this Tari{T shall
be borne by the Applicant / Customer.

The Company shall not commence construction of a Line Extension and/or Service
Line until completion of alf of the following:

(a) The Company’s receipt and acceptance-of an Application for electric service,

(C) Change

Issued: April 26, 2002 : Effective: May 6, 2002
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)

’ o D (0
(b) Execution by the Company and the Applicant / Customer of appropriate

agreements for electric service and/or Line Extensions, and the payment by

the Applicant / Customer of any and all associated costs or charges.

(¢) The Applicant/ Customer requesting the Line Extension and/or Service Line
has furnished to the Company rights-of-way on, over, across, under and/or
through the Applicant’s/Customer’s property that are necessary for the
construction, maintenance and operation of the Line Extension and/or Service
Line in accordance with Rule 6 of this Tariff and which are in form and

~ substance acceptable to the Company.,

The Company shall be under no obligation to construct the Line Extension and/or
Service Line in the event it is unable to acquire all necessary rights-ofway and
other consents from any parties other than the Applicant / Customer, in such form
and substance acceptable to the Company.

Applicant Obligations

Where the Non-Speculative Line Extension and/or Service Line exceeds the span
allowance, the Applicant / Customer shall make a CIAC or Cash Advance to the
Company equivalent to the Company’s estimated Direct Labor Costs and Direct
Material Costs and/or Contractor Costs for construction of that portion of the Line
Extension and/or Service Line which is in excess of the span alowance. All Line
Extension and/or Service Line costs in excess of the span allowance shall be
charged to the Applicant / Customer.

[n the event that an Applicant / Customer makes a Cash Advarnce to the Company
for construction costs in excess of the span allowance, refund(s) shall be made to
- the initial Line Extension Applicant / Customer for each new Permanent Residential
Customer added to the initial Line Extension. The refund(s) shall be caleulated by
the average cost per foot of the Line Extension in excess of the span allowance.
Refunds shall be made only for Customer additions made within five (5) years from
~completion of the initial Line Extension and the sum of any refund(s} shall never

(C) Change

lssued: January 3, 2002 . - . Effective: April 12, 2002
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)

©
exceed the initial Line Extension Applicant’s / Customer’s Cash Advance. Any
balance from the Cash Advance remaining after five (5) years shall be retained by
the Company. In licu of paying a Cash Advance to the Company, the Applicant /
Customer may elect 1o pay a CIAC to the Company,

1f the Applicant / Customer requests, and Company approves, Line Extensions
and/or Service Lings may be installed underground. Where a Customer requests
underground service from overhead distribution facilities, the Company shall install
such service upon receipt of a contribution, in the form of a CIAC, from the
Customer equal to the amount the underground service costs exceed the overhead
service costs. These costs will not be part of any Cash Advance or refund to a Cash

~Advance. The Company shall own, operate and maintain such underground
facilities. In such case, the Applicant / Customer shall provide all necessary
trenching, excavation, backfilling and grading in accordance with Company
specifications in the prevailing Service and Meter Installation Requirement
handbook, and shall bear all costs thereof,

Residential Customers electing to use conduit for their underground Service Line
shall pay all related costs associated with such conduit,

The Applicant / Customer shall perform or arrange and pay for all Company-
directed rough grading in accordance with the Company’s specifications for
underground lines and facilities, as said specifications shall be modified by the
Company from time tg time. ,

The Applicant / Customer shall pay the cost of all tree trimiming, brush clearance
and related activity associated with the establishment of the right-of-way for the
Line Extension and/or Service Line.

If Applicant / Customer requests any deviation from the Company’s specifications,
the Company may, in its sole and exclusive discretion, approve such request. Any

Company-approved deviations from its construction practices shall be at the
Applicant’s / Customer’s sole expense.

(C) Change

lssued: lanuary 3, 2002  Effective: April 12,2002
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)

{3} Underground Electric Service in New Residential Developments
(©)
Company Obligations

The Company shall install underground facilities inside new Developments;
however, should the lot owner or owners in a Subdivision desire underground
service, such service shall be provided by the Company if such lot owner or owners,
at their option, comply with Rule 7.2.(2) {(Non-Speculative Single Phase Line
Extensions) and 7.a(4) (Speculative Single Phase and All Three Phase Line
Extensions and Service Lines).
‘ (©)
The Company shall require for Developments which qualify under this Rule 7.4.(3)
(Underground Electric Service in New Residential Developments) and Rule 7.a.(4),
- {Speculative Single Phase and All Three-Phase Line Extensions and Service Lines)
a CIAC or Cash Advance from the Applicant covering the Company’s total
estimated direct and indirect costs associated with the Line Extension to the tract of
land being developed or within 100 feet of the boundary of Development. After the
connection of Customers, external to the Development, to the Line Extension, a
refund of the Cash Advance shall be made to the Applicant in accordance with Rule
7.a(4) (Speculative Smg,le Phase and All Three-Phase Line Extensions and Service
Lines),

The Company or its agent shall install the necessary service-related facilities that
may include the installation of padmount transformers.
(e
The Company shall, at the request of the Developer, install underground street
lighting lines at the time of the original request for service to the Development or
thereafier within the same Development. Al street lighting shall be pxowded in
accordance with this Tariff.

The Company shall have the right to perform its own excavating and backfilling.

It the Company elects to perform its own excavating and backfitling, there shall be
no other charges to the Developer or 1o any other utility sharing the same trench.

(C) Change , ‘
Issued: April 26, 2002 | Effective: May 6, 2002




PENNSYLVANIA ELECTRIC COMPANY Electric Pa. P.U.C. No. 77 (Supp.
17) , '
First Revised Page 35 ;
Superseding Original Page 35

GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS

- Rule 7 < Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued)
Developer Obligations

A Developer shall pay the cost of providing the Company with a copy of the
recorded development plot plan identifying property boundaries and with easements
satisfactory to the Company for occupancy by distribution, service and street

- lighting lines and related facilities. .

The Developer or its agent shall provide all excavating, rough grading and
backfilling required by the Company and shall meet the Company's specifications
as they may be in effect from time to time. The Company upon request shall
provide copies of the specifications to the Developer.

A Developer shall pay the Company for any necessary and additional costs incurred
by the Company as a result of the following:

(a) Installation of underground facilities that deviate from the Company’s
underground construction standards and specifications if such deviation is
requested by the Developer.

{b) A change in the plot plan by the Developer for electric service after the
Company has completed engineering for the project and/or has commenced
installation of its facilities,

(¢} Physical characteristics such as, but not limited to, oversized lots or lots with
extreme setback. :

(C) Change

Issued: January 3, 2002 Effective: April 12, 2002
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<
Exceptions

Whenever the Company or any affected person believes that the application of this
Rule 7.a.3),(Underground Electric Service in New Residential Developments)
works an undue hardship, involves a physical impossibility, or is otherwise
inappropriate, they may request an exception from the Commission in accordance
with 52 Pa. Code §§ 57.81-57.88 by providing the Commission with the following:

(a) Acopyof the recorded plot plan of the Development for which the exception
is being sought; and

(b) A letter petition setting forth the name of the Applicant, the location and

' size of the development involved, the names of the electric utility and
telephone utility which shall provide service to that development, the date
on which construction began or shall begin, whether the development is a
new development or one phase in a development to be completed in several
phases, and whether facilities in the area surrounding the devesOpmﬁnt have
been installed underground or overhead

Upon the filing of an exception request, the Commission’s staff shall notify the
utilities involved and the appropriate local government authority, review the facts
stated in the request and issue to the Applicant and the utility an informal written
report and decision within 180 days of the request for an exception. Failure of the
party requesting an exception to supply sufficient data within the 180 day period
~shall result in the automatic denial of the request.

- The Company or any affected person may appeal the informal decision rendered by
Commission staff by filing a letter petition with the Secretary of the Commission
stating the facts in question and requesting a hearing. Al such appeals shall be
referred to the Commxssmn s Office of Admxmstratwe Law Judge for hearing and
decision.

1f an exception request initiated by an Applicant for electric service is g grdnted and
such Applicant thereafter desires underground electric service, 52 Pa, Code §§
'57.82 and 57.83 shall apply as if no exception had been granted.

(C) Change

Issucd: January 3, 2002 : o Effective. April 12, 2002
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R

(C)
Speculative Single Phase and All Three-Phase Line Extensions and Service

, Lines

When the Company is requested to increase capacity, expand facilities or construct
Speculative Single Phase Line Extensions and/or Service Lines or Three-Phase
Line Extensions and/or Service Lines, the Company shall determine from the
circumstances of each case the nature and level of financing and/or guarantee of
revenue required of the Applicant / Customer prior to construction or instaliation of
Company facilitics. The Company shall employ a five-year revenue guaranteg in
order to offset the initial construction costs. The five-year revenue guarantee
includes five (5) years of forecasted distribution revenues less certain incremental
delivery costs including, but not limited to, distribution operation and maintenance
expenses, depreciation expenses, gross receipts taxes, state and federal income ,
taxes, and a reasonable return component. The Company may require the Applicant
 Custorner to make (i) 2 CIAC equivalent to the Company’s total estimated costs
associated with the construction of facilities necessary to render service in excess of
the amount not covered by the revenue guarantee or (ii) a Cash Advance for the
total construction costs to render service. The Company shall refund atl ora -
portion of a Cash Advance previously provided by the Applicant in the event that
the Company’s revenue analysis for any newly connected Non-Residential
Customer indicates that there are revenues in excess of the costs to pros ie service
to that newly connected Non-Residential Customer, within five (5) years from the
completion of the initial Line Extension.

Where an application for an overhead Line Extension for a tract of land being
developed or proposed to be developed, in whole or in part, for residential,
commereial or industrial purposes not covered by Rule 7.a.(3), {(Underground
Eleetric Service in New Residential Developments) is received from an entity that
is not expected to be a Customer, the Company, prior to construction, shall require
payment of a CIAC or a Cash Advance from the Applicant covering the Company’s

total estimated costs associated with the construction of sajd overhead extension (i)

to the tract of land being developed and (ii} within the boundary of the tract of land
necessary o serve prospective Customers in the tract,

(C) Change

Issued: January 3, 2002 ; - Effective: April 12,2002
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Afier the connection of a Non-Residential Customer to the Line Extension, a refund
of the Cash Advance shall be made to the Applicant in accordance with this Rule
7.a(4) (Speculative Single Phase and All Three-Phase Line Extensions and Service
Lines).

Applications for Speculative or Three-Phase Line Extensions and/or Service Lines
shall be subject to all other Rules and Regulations of this Tariff.

In addition to the Line Extension costs described above, Non-Residential
Customers shall also provide, install and pay for conduit, cable, metering conduit
associated with their underground installation, including the Service Line, and such
other costs specified in the (,ompdny s prevailing Service and Meter Insmllanon
Requirement handbook. :

The Applicant / Customer shall pay the cost of all tree trimming,. brush ¢learance
and related activity associated with the establishment of the right-ofiway for the
Line Extension and/or Service Line :

b. Temporary Service .
Temporary installations for Residential and Non-Residential Customers, requiring special
service, meter or other work shall provide electric service for a defined period, usually
less than one (1) year (“Temporary Service”). Temporary Service, such as for
construction purposes or exhibits of short duration, ete. shall be installed and removed at
the Applicant’s / Customer’s expense. The Company shall provide the Temporary
Service upon application from an Applicant / Customer, The Company shall provide the
Temporary Service, provided that the Applicant / Customer reimburses the Company for

alf costs of installing and removing the service installation, including both material and
labor, less the salvage recovered from all materials and equipment removed after
termination of service. In all such cases, the Applicant / Customer shall make an advance
payment to the Company sufficient to cover the estimated charges for installation and
removal of the Temporary Service. :

For Temporary Service for residential single-unit house construction where both the
tetporary Service Line and meter can be transferred to the completed building, the
‘Temporary Service shall be provided by the Company upon the Applicant’s / Customer's
paytment of the Company’s estimated costs to provide this service.

« (C) Change :
Issued: April 26, 2002 Effective: May 6, 2002
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' S , (o)
¢. Relocation of, or Modification to, Company Facilities; Service Interruptions

If as a result of a Line Extension or any other request that results in an expansion of the
Company’s facilities, an increase in the Company’s facilities, construction of a system
upgrade or any other change to or the modification of the Company’s electric system, the
Applicant / Customer shall pay all costs for such work as specified in this Rule 7

Company Obligations

The Company shall remove, relocate or change the COmpﬁany’_s facilities or temporarily
interrupt service to a Customer’s premises, upon the Customer’s request, where such
removal, relocation, change or interruption is acceptable to the Company.

The Company shall provide the Residential Customer with an estimate of the costs of
removing, relocating, changing or interrupting the Customer’s service, and the
Residential Customer shall pay that amount to the Company prior to performing the
work. ‘

“The Company shall bill the Residential Customer based upon the Contractor Costs and/or
Direct Labor and Direct Materjal Costs associated with the removal, relocation or change
of distribution facilities or interruption, less an amount equal to any maintenance

“expenses avoided as a result of such work,

The Company may, in its sole discretion, request a Non-Residential Customer or other
person or entity to pay to the Company in advance the estimated cost to perform such
work. The Company shall bill Non-Residential Customers or other person or entity the
total cost of the work, including the total direct and indirect costs, ‘

After completion of the work, the Company shall bill or refund to the NonéRc:sidential k
Customer or other person or entity, the difference between the estimated cost and the
total direct and indirect cost of such work.

(C) Change

Issued: January 3, 2002 ‘ Effective: April 12, 2002.
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Rule 7 - Extension of Company Facilities: System Upgrades (continued) |
‘ (G}
Cust()mer Obligations

A Customer desiring the rcmova! relocauon or change of Company facxhues or
mterrupuon shall submit a request to the Company.

The Company may accept or teject said request in its sole and exclusive discretion, {f the
Company accepts said request, the Customer shall pay in advance the Company’s total
estimated cost for any Customer requested temperary interruption in the Customer’s
service due to construction, maintenance or other activities, ‘

All Customers or othcr parties that request the rcmoval rclocation or change of Company
facilities shall furnish. without expense to the Companv satisfactory rights-of~way
acceptable to the Company for the construction, mamtenance and’ operanon of the
relocated facilities.

Non-Residential Property Owner

A non-residential property owner shall not be relieved or excused from paying all costs
associated with the relocation or modification of the Company”s facilities or temporarily
interrupt electric service to a Non-Residential Customer’s property under this Rule 7(c)
if such relocation or modification of Company facilities or temporary service
interruption is the result of any order, rule, regulation or other direction to said property
owrner from any governmental or public authority.

(C) Change

Issued: Januvary 3, 2002 | Effective: April 12, 2002



